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2007:  More growth.  More opportunities.

January-April: 2007 Legislative Session
More researchers means a larger presence in Olympia.
» 19 invitations to testify before legislative committees
» 16 Legislative Memos released 

June:  5th Annual Health Care Conference
Our largest health care conference ever drew 300 health industry 
professionals and policymakers to discuss emerging trends in 
health care.

July: Center for Transportation Kick-off Event
Former U.S. Secretary of Transportation Norm Minetta spoke 
about traffic congestion relief to a group of local policymakers and 
participated in a WPC policy roundtable.

September: Annual Dinner
More than 1,000 people gathered to honor Jeb Bush and 
Bruce McCaw, making WPC’s annual dinner the largest 
event of its kind in the Northwest.

November: Statewide Small Business Conference
Small business owners and policymakers gathered and voted on 24 
recommendations to improve the state’s business climate.

Staff
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Anna Carroll
Development & Event Coordinator
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Multimedia Director &
Communications Assistant
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“When you consider the many keys 
to a successful organization, look no 
further than your board of directors. 
When WPC set out to double its budget, 
staff and impact five years ago, having 
a dedicated board was deemed 
essential. In retrospect, now that we 
have accomplished our first set of 
goals, we can confidently say the work 
and support of our board has been 
instrumental to our achievements.” 

          -WPC President Dann Mead Smith

October: Olympia Office Opened
Our new satellite office, just two blocks from the state 
capitol, gives us greater access and presence at the heart 
of state policymaking.

July: Annual Environmental Policy Lunch
Internationally-reknowned journalists and filmakers Phelim 
McAleer and Ann McElhinney presented and discussed their film 
Mine Your Own Business.

September: Policy Blog Launched
WPC launched a web log, giving researchers a versatile 
tool for reaching media and the public.
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Message from Our
President and Chairman

“Every day in Olympia,” one legislator told us, “people come to my office and talk about their problems.   But you 
come here and talk about solutions and a vision for moving Washington forward.”  That ringing endorsement from a 
legislator tells us we’re doing our job--offering lawmakers positive solutions to the policy challenges facing our state.

2007 was a year of tremendous growth for us.  In July we opened the Center for Government Reform and our new 
satellite office in Olympia.  This center, our sixth, focuses on state fiscal issues and increasing the accountability, 
transparency, and efficiency of government.  As you will see later in this report, the center is off to a productive start.

Our 2007 Annual Dinner was our largest event yet.  We welcomed more than 1,000 of Washington’s lawmakers, 
business and community leaders as we honored former Florida Governor Jeb Bush and local entrepreneur Bruce 
McCaw. 

We closed 2007 having raised $3.8 million towards our $4.2 million goal for the Free Markets for Washington capital 
campaign.  We launched this campaign with the goal of opening eight research centers.  Thanks to the generosity 
of our supporters, we now have dedicated research centers and full-time directors focusing on small business 
issues, the environment, health care, transportation, government reform, and a legislative information website at 
WashingtonVotes.org. 

With your support we can continue to offer free-market solutions and shape the public debate on the challenges 
facing Washington.  Thank you for your interest in our work and all you do to support our organization.

Dann Mead Smith
President

Greg Porter
Chairman



Carl Gipson
Director, Center for Small Business

Improving the state’s 
small business climate.

Highlights

► Hundreds of small business owners, policymakers and 
media gathered at the center’s Statewide Small Business 
Conference in November.   In breakout sessions they voted 
on policy recommendations that WPC then presented to the 
legislature in 2008.  Freakonomics co-author Stephen Dubner 
and Attorney General Rob McKenna spoke at the conference.

► Center director Carl Gipson authored three Legislative 
Memos during the 2007 Legislative Session.  Lawmakers 
invited him to testify on four important bills, including 
legislation to mandate businesses pay a “living wage” in 
Washington.

► Carl is expanding the Center for Small Business’ research 
focus into technology and telecommunications issues, 
providing a much needed free-market voice on these issues 
in Washington.

Key Studies

24 Ways to Improve the State’s Small 
Business Climate

A National Movement Hits Close to 
Home: The Living Wage Proposal in 
Washington State

The Streamlined Sales and Use Tax 
Agreement: A Primer on the New Law

Competitive Contracting Keeps King 
County’s Accountability and Service 
High

An Overview of Washington’s Emergency Heat Stress Rule

Leaving Well Enough Alone: State Wireless Regulations Could 
Hurt Consumers

Small businesses face an uphill battle to stay afloat.  Washington’s 
burdensome tax and regulatory structure makes this all the more 
difficult.  It’s no wonder we have one of the highest business failure rates 
in the nation.

The Center for Small Business is WPC’s oldest research center, and 
because of our work small business owners have a voice on the policy 
issues that matter to them.



Carl Gipson
Director, Center for Small Business

Todd Myers
Director, Center for
the Environment

Improving the state’s 
small business climate.

Promoting the concept 
that human progress 
and prosperity 
can work in a free 
economy to protect the 
environment.

Highlights

► The center’s annual Environmental 
Luncheon featured filmmakers Phelim 
McAleer and Ann McElhinney discussing 
their film Mine Your Own Business.  The film 
takes an eye-opening look at how global 
environmentalists stifle development in 
foreign countries and perpetuate poverty 
and human suffering.

► Todd Myers’ research on a 
controversial climate change 
statistic spurred a front-page 
article in the March 15 edition 
of The Seattle Times.  The article 
quoted Todd as well.

Key Studies

Light Rail on I-90 Will Do Little to Reduce CO2

Sharpening the Focus on Climate Change in the Northwest

Washington’s Associate State Climatologist Loses Tittle for 
Questioning Oft Repeated Global Warming Statistic

Inefficient King County Biodiesel Effort Leaves the CO2 of 4,319 
Cars In The Atmosphere

Seattle Uses Accounting Tricks to Claim Kyoto Success

The Role of Economic Growth in Reducing CO2 Greenhouse 
Emissions

Energizing Washington’s Market for Green Power

Many people today believe that protecting our natural resources 
and growing our economy are opposing goals.  The Center for the 
Environment believes that these goals go hand-in-hand.

The free market is the most creative human force in the history of 
the world.  Only by harnessing that force will our society be able to 
address environmental challenges.

By Warren Cornwall
Seattle Times Staff Reporter

 The number is eye-popping, and it was repeated so often it became 
gospel.

 The snowpack in the Cascades, it was said, shrank by 50 percent in 
the last half-century. It’s been presented as glaring evidence of the cost ex-
acted by global warming — the drying up of a vital water source.

 That statistic has been repeated in a government report, on envi-
ronmental-advocacy Web sites and in media coverage. Seattle Mayor Greg 
Nickels recently mentioned it in a guest column in The Seattle Times.

 Here’s the problem: The number is dead wrong.

 The debunking of this statistic, and the question of just how much the 
state’s snowpack shrank, is stirring up a heated debate among the region’s 
climate scientists.

 

 On Monday, it escalated further when University of Washington 
researcher and State Climatologist Philip Mote stripped a colleague of 
his title as associate state climatologist, triggering concerns that scientific 
dissent is being quashed. Losing the title doesn’t affect the man’s employ-
ment at the UW.

 The affair might be dismissed as a tempest in an ivory-tower teapot. 
But it comes at a time when the science of climate change is getting more 
attention from policy-makers and the public.

Heated debate over global warming

University of Washington scientists are in a tense dispute over what has 
happened to snowpack in the Cascade Mountains, considered a critical 
potential effect of global warming.

The arguments and who’s behind them:

50 percent decrease since 1950: Widely used as recently as this year, now
        
        continued on A2

How one number touched off big climate-change 
fight at UW



Michael Ennis
Director, Center for Transportation

Key Studies

Your Transportation Tax Burden

Cost Exceeds Benefits in Sound Transit’s Light Rail Expansion

Light Rail and Interstate 90: Sound Transit’s proposal to place 
light rail across I-90 will increase traffic congestion

The Imbalance of Roads and Transit in Proposition 1

The Cost of Sound Transit

If the Roads & Transit Package Fails, What Next?

The Case for Public/Private Partnerships in Transportation 
Plannings

Viaduct Plan Could Leave Only North/South Freeway for Seattle

Highlights

► Former U.S. Secretary of Transportation Norm Mineta 
spoke at the Center for Transportation’s first annual luncheon, 
which was preceded by a special roundtable where local 
transportation leaders discused congestion relief and other 
critical issues facing our region.

► Center for Transportation director Michael Ennis’ 5-part 
series on light rail expansion helped draw public attention to 
the enormous disparity between light rail’s cost and benefits.

► The Swiss Consulate 
invited Michael Ennis 
to join a goup of U.S. 
transportation experts 
to visit Switzerland to 
study their country’s 
transportation system.

Using the free market 
to improve our state’s 
transportation 
system, focusing on 
congestion relief

Washington state faces numerous transportation challenges.  That is 
why we launched the Center for Transportation in 2006. 

In October the State Auditor released an audit of the Department of 
Transportation indicating that congestion relief isn’t a state priority.  
This costs our economy billions of dollars and robs citizens of time.  
The Center for Transportation focuses on congestion relief and cost-
effective ways to improve our transportation system.



Jason Mercier
Director, Center for

Government Reform

Improving the 
transparency, 
accountability and 
performance of 
government while 
limiting government’s 
activities to its core 
functions.

Highlights

► Center for Government Reform director Jason Mercier’s 
studies on the Initiative 960 ballot measure and the “Rainy 
Day” constitutional amendment served as an important 
resource for media and voters.

► Jason and WPC sponsored model budget reform 
language for the American Legislative Exchange Council, 
which they adopted and are promoting in states across the 
country.  Jason serves on the Council’s fiscal policy task force.  
WPC is one of only two state think tanks on this national task 
force.

► Beginning with the study Creating a Free, Searchable 
Website of State Spending, the Center advanced state budget 
transparency efforts and met with stakehlolders to lay the 
groundwork for legislative success in 2008.

Key Studies

Citizens Guide to Initiative 960, The Taxpayer Protection Act 
(3-part series)

Creating a Free, Searchable Website of State Spending

Ending Abuse of the Emergency Clause

Failure to Enact Permanent 1% Limit Could Lead to $1.5 Billion 
Property Tax Increase

Time to Shine a Light on Government Spending

State government continues to grow faster than it should, and it 
continues to expand in areas beyond core functions.  That is why 
we opened the Center for Government Reform in July 2007.

The new Center for Government Reform builds on WPC’s long 
history of sound fiscal policy analysis.  WPC hired Jason Mercier to 
direct the center and opened a satellite office in Olympia, the heart 
of policymaking in Washington.



Developing solutions 
to reduce the
cost and improve the 
availability and
quality of health care 
and increase the
role of the consumer.

Highlights

► Our 5th Annual Health Care 
Conference drew a record crowd 
of policymakers, health industry 
professionals and media.  Dr. David 
Gratzer, author of The Cure: How 
Capitalism Can Save American Health 
Care, delivered the keynote to the 300+ 
conference participants.

► The conference featured a unique interactive  panel 
moderated by Stuart Elway of Elway Research.  Elway polled 
conference participants on major questions of health 
policy and then showed them how their views compared to 
statewide results on the same questions.

Key Studies

Washington State Barriers to Health Savings Accounts

Moore’s Sicko Offers No Cure for U.S. Health Care

Proposed SCHIP Expansion Relies on Shaky Finances

Recent court decision highlights failure of government central 
planning

A Capitalism Prescription for Health Care Reform

Limited Benefit Plans: A Proven Way to Help the Uninsured in 
Washington

Analysis of the Health Care Connector Bill

Bulletproof? Health Savings Accounts in 2007 and 2008

Health care costs are rising each year beyond inflation.  Policymakers 
are searching for a solution, yet many are advocating a larger 
role for the government.  The Center for Health Care believes that 
government regulation is part of the health care problem, not a 
solution.



policy center
W a s h i n g t o n

Giving citizens 
free, instant and 
plain-English access 
to Washington’s 
legislation and 
legislators.

Our state lawmakers introduce thousands of bills each year.  They 
vote on hundreds.  How can citizens keep track of all this?  The 
answer is WashingtonVotes.org, the premier legislative information 
website in Washington.

The Seattle Times
Seattle Post-Intelligencer

The News Tribune (Tacoma)
The Herald (Everett)

Spokesman Review (Spokane)
The Olympian

Kitsap Sun
Bellingham Herald

Yakima Herald-Republic
West Seattle Herald

Columbia Basin Herald
The Daily World (Aberdeen)

Highline Times

Monroe Monitor
Des Moines News

Peninsula Daily News
Wentatchee World

The Reflector (Battle Ground)
Ballard News-Tribune

Federal Way News
The Echo (Leavenworth)
Cashmere Valley Record

Lake Chelan Mirror
Okanogan Valley Gazette-Tribune

Sequim Gazette

Highlights

► During the 2007 Legislative Session 
WashingtonVotes.org logged nearly 2 million hits.

► After session WashingtonVotes.org released the 
annual Missed Votes Report, detailing how many votes 
each legislator missed.  Media and bloggers cover this 
regularly.

Newspapers Subscribing to WashingtonVotes.org’s Weekly 
Roll Call Report during the 2007 Legislative Session

“I use WashingtonVotes.org more 
than the state government website 
to track bills during session.  It’s the 
easiest way to follow legislation.” 

-State Auditor Brian Sonntag (D)



Washington Policy Center’s Impact
Improving lives through market solutions

Sometimes our ideas become 
law.

Sometimes our research 
highlights bad ideas that do 
not become law.

During the 2007 Legislative 
Session, lawmakers invited 
WPC experts to testify before 
19 committee hearings.

Our annual legislative briefing 
in the state capitol drew a 
packed crowd of lawmakers 
and staff.  The standing-room-
only event, broadcast live on 
TVW, gave attendees an inside 
look at the latest WPC research 
and policy recommendations.

WPC experts wrote 16 
legislative memos on key 
issues facing the legislature.  
Lawmakers used this research 
when debating legislation.

Protecting Property Owners from Eminent Domain Abuse
The legislature passed and Governor Gregoire signed HB 1458, which requires 
the government to give property owners notice before holding a public hearing 
on potential property condemdation.  The bill was based on WPC’s study A False 
Sense of Security: The Potential for Eminent Domain Abuse in Washington.  WPC 
president Dann Mead Smith and adjunct scholar Bill Maurer participated in the 
bill signing ceremony.

Property Tax Limitation
Within minutes after the state Supreme Court struck down Initiaitve 747, major 
media across Washington called WPC because of our past research on property 
tax policy.  Ultimately WPC’s analysis played a key role in lawmakers re-instating 
the 1% property tax limit during a special Legislative Session.

Washington House Republicans: DeBolt: Newsroom: News

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE Feb. 15, 2007

House Republican $3.3 billion tax relief proposal 
would offer $400 property tax rebates for homeowners

GOP package includes relief for employers, employees, agriculture 

House Republicans today proposed $400 tax rebates for Washington homeowners, the 
return of money overpaid by employers and employees into two state funds, and tax relief 
for agriculture. The tax relief package would total approximately $3.3 billion and leave $1 
billion available to cover new spending and a "rainy day" reserve fund.

"There's been so much talk in Olympia this session about what to do with the surplus in the 
state's general fund, as though the money is government's to keep. It isn't. That money 
belongs to the taxpayers, and our proposal would give a huge amount of it back to them 
without requiring a single cut to a single service the state provides," said House
Republican Leader Richard DeBolt, R-Chehalis. "It's a rare opportunity to return 
billions of dollars to taxpayers, employers and workers who will almost certainly turn 
around and put much of it back into our economy." 

"Government is good at taxing the people when it wants money. Now that there's more 
money in the general fund than is needed, government ought to be giving some of that 
money back to the people," said Rep. Ed Orcutt, R-Kalama, who is Republican leader on 
tax policy. "This is one-time money, and the Legislature shouldn't use it to launch and 
expand state programs which will be a drain on the budget in coming years. We propose 
setting aside a reasonable amount -- a billion dollars is plenty reasonable in my book -- and 
return the rest to the people. The safest place for a surplus is in the hands of the 
taxpayers."

The Republican proposal would put $400 million into a rainy-day fund and set $600 million 
aside to allow for new spending by the Legislature, or additional savings. The approximately 
$900 million of surplus general-fund revenue remaining would be returned to taxpayers, 
primarily through $400 property tax rebates to Washingtonians who paid property tax on 
their primary residence in 2006. Those claiming the rebate would have the option of 
keeping it or turning it back to the government, either to the general fund or specifically for 
spending on their choice of service: education, health care, parks or transportation. 

http://www.houserepublicans.wa.gov/DeBolt/newsroom/070215.htm (1 of 2) [6/6/2008 6:53:29 PM]

Search

Returning Tax Dollars to Taxpayers
With the state facing a budget surplus, House Republicans modeled their tax cut legislation 
after WPC’s 2007 study “The Washington Policy Center Tax Cut Plan.”  The plan called for a $400 
property tax rebate, codifying the 1% property tax limit from I-747, and limiting increases in 
assessed value.
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TOP STORIES

Night shift
carcinogenic?

Next month, the International
Agency for Research on Cancer,
the cancer arm of the World
Health Organization, will add
overnight shift work as a probable
carcinogen. A10

New Boeing
jet in Qatar

A journey that began several years
ago at the Dubai Air Show with
talks between the top executives
of The Boeing Co. and Qatar
Airways was finally completed
Thursday after a flight of 7,047
nautical miles that took 13 hours
and 44 minutes. D1

Pregnancy
no disability

The state Supreme Court said
Longview Fibre Co. illegally
discriminated against a woman
when it refused to hire her as a
clerk and order checker because
she was pregnant. B2

ALSO IN 
THE NEWS

The P-I and seattlepi.com reach
1.3 million readers a week in

Western Washington, including
three-quarters of a million
Monday through Saturday.

To subscribe, call 206-464-2121.
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NATION/WORLD
Hangings sought: Iraq’s prime
minister has appealed to President
Bush to hand over Saddam
Hussein’s cousin and two other
former regime officials sentenced
to hang. A3

SEATTLE
Amanda Knox letter: The
Seattle P-I has obtained a copy of a
letter the University of Washington
student wrote days after her
roommate was found dead. B5

INDEX
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Lower temps and cloudy skies.
High 40. Low 32. B8
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(FJECD|15000W OLYMPIA – Democrats made short
work Thursday of reinstating a 1 percent
cap on property tax increases during a
one-day special session of the Legislature.

Though factions from the left and the
right condemned the proposal, it passed
in the House and Senate with wide bipar-
tisan support, and lawmakers adjourned
about 7:30 p.m. Concerns about public
policy were trumped by the overwhelm-
ing political preservation instinct that

comes with a vote on a measure that has
already been passed with a vote of the
people.

“We have a compact with voters,” said
Rep. Brendan Williams, D-Olympia.
“When voters legislate, we need to respect
their work, too.”

In 2001, voters approved Initiative
747, a measure sponsored by Tim Eyman
that capped annual increases of certain
property taxes at 1 percent. Earlier this
month, the state Supreme Court threw
out the measure on technical grounds.

Rep. Geoff Simpson, D-Covington,
was among eight House members who
voted against the bill. Simpson’s district
overwhelmingly supported I-747. He saidPAUL JOSEPH BROWN / P-I

State Sen. Adam Kline, right, and Tim Eyman discuss reinstatement Thursday by the
Legislature of Initiative 747’s 1 percent cap on annual property tax growth. 

Lawmakers restore 
1% property tax cap

Special session called 
to revive I-747 limit

BY CHRIS McGANN
P-I Capitol correspondent

SEE TAX, A19

ed,” said the Bellevue single
mom, who is looking to raise her
teenage son in a more urban, di-
verse neighborhood. “I don’t
make enough money to purchase
a house, and I make too much to
get any type of help.”

A new proposal would re-
quire builders in Seattle to create
apartments and condos afford-
able to teachers, firefighters and
other moderate-income workers

Xochitl Gerughty hoped to
buy a home in Seattle – until she
discovered she works too much.

The overtime she logs resolv-
ing customer concerns at Expe-
dia.com pushed her income just
over the cutoff for programs help-
ing low-income home buyers.

“I was really, really frustrat-

in neighborhoods where the city
allows lucrative zoning changes.

It mirrors rules passed last
year for downtown Seattle,
where developers who choose to
build taller skyscrapers must pro-
vide public benefits such as green
buildings and low-income hous-
ing.

As in that debate, the new

Is Seattle too easy on developers?
HOW IT WOULD WORK
In an area where the city raises building heights from
eight to 16 stories, developers would have two choices:

They could build an eight-story condominium or
apartment building without doing anything.

To build a 16-story building, they would have to
provide housing affordable to moderate-income families
or other public benefits.

Under the mayor’s plan, 11 percent of a residential
building’s “bonus area” – the square footage of floors
nine to 16 – would be used for affordable housing.
Non-profit developers have asked the City Council to

triple that amount.

Developers could also pay between an average of $15
and $19 a square foot on floors above eight stories to
create affordable housing elsewhere, under the mayor’s
plan. Non-profits want developers to pay the actual cost
of building the units, which would be adjusted yearly.

Apartments would be affordable to a single person
earning $43,600 a year or a family of four bringing in
$62,320 a year. Condos or homes would be affordable
to a single person making $54,500 a year or a family of
four bringing in $77,900.
Sources: Seattle Office of Housing; Housing Development
Consortium

Other cities have bolder housing incentive plans 

SEE AFFORDABLE, A14

BY JENNIFER LANGSTON
P-I reporter

The money taker is none other than Chief
Executive Jim Sinegal, the penny-pinching,
self-effacing multimillionaire who is beset by
handshakes, hugs and even kisses from em-
ployees. During the evening they have slipped
him dollar bills bearing their names and guess-
es for the opening day’s sales.

The tradition began in 1983 when an inves-

tor thought it would be a good idea to boost mo-
rale for what was then a fledgling discounter in
Seattle. 

Back then, Sinegal said, he collected about
$50 from employees, and first-day sales were
roughly $49,000.

LIVING LARGE AT COSTCO
DID YOU
KNOW . . .

Costco’s No. 1
selling item is toilet
paper.

The chocolate
cake at the banquet
in the first “Harry
Potter” movie was
from Costco.

The household
income for an
average customer is
in the low- to
mid-$70,000 range.

Costco has
136,000 employees
worldwide.

When Oprah
Winfrey went to
Costco a few years
ago, a manager
had to give her
clearance for her
purchases because
it was more than
$300, the limit for a
first-time customer.

Employees at the
Issaquah
headquarters get
the best parking
spots based on
seniority with the
company. 

The first Costco
opened in Seattle
on Sept. 15, 1983.
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COSTCO GROWTH
Issaquah-based 
Costco Wholesale 
Corp., which sells 
discounted products 
in bulk, has continued 
to grow this decade. 
CEO Jim Sinegal 
credits the company's 
success to its 
employees, among 
the highest paid in 
retail.

Revenue
In billions per fiscal year

Profit
In billions per fiscal year
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Source: Costco

MIKE KANE / P-I

Costco co-founder Jim Sinegal helps shopper Brenda Hanson locate coffee creamer at the grand opening of the new Costco in Gig Harbor early this
month. “This is a lot like show business,” Sinegal says of staying competitive. “Customers want to know, ‘What have you done for us lately?’ ”

Boss bucks Wall Street by being generous to workers, customers
BY CRAIG HARRIS

P-I reporter

It’s the night before Costco’s grand opening in Gig Harbor, and a gray-haired man in
penny loafers and an open-collar shirt is roaming the warehouse, collecting $1 bills.

From the electronics section to the food court, employees approach the 71-year-old
and hand over George Washingtons until roughly $300 is in his pockets. 

Welcome to an office betting pool, Costco style.

SEE COSTCO, A19



Media Attention
Shaping the public debate

January 11, 2007 

Let There Be 'Blight'
Welcome to the post-Kelo world.

BY WILLIAM R. MAURER
 January 11, 2007 

SEATTLE--The city of Burien, Wash., recently decided 
that a piece of property owned by the seven Strobel 
sisters that had long housed a popular diner-style
restaurant was not upscale enough for the city's
ambitious "Town Square" development, which will 
feature condos, shops, restaurants and offices. Rather 
than condemn the property for a private developer and 
risk a lawsuit, Burien came up with a plan--it would put
a road through the property, and the city manager told 
his staff to "make damn sure" it did. When a subsequent 
survey revealed that the road would not affect the 
building itself, but only sideswipe a small corner of the 
property, the staff developed yet another site plan that 
put the road directly through the building. A trial court 
concluded that the city's actions might be "oppressive" 
and "an abuse of power"--but allowed the condemnation
anyway. The Washington Court of Appeals affirmed,
and the Washington Supreme Court refused to hear the 
case.

Welcome to the post-Kelo world. The U.S. Supreme
Court's 2005 decision made clear that the federal courts 
would not stop local governments across the country
from condemning private property for economic
development. While the court noted that states were free
to provide greater protections for homes and small
businesses if they chose, Washington state stands as 
evidence that a strong state constitution means little if 
the courts do not enforce it and local governments
disregard it.

When Kelo came out, local governments and their 
lobbyists eagerly explained that ours was not a "Kelo
state," and that the legislative efforts to restrict eminent-
domain abuse in other states were unnecessary here. The 
Washington Constitution explicitly provides that
"private property shall not be taken for private use" 
(except in very limited circumstances). "It can't happen
here" became the oft-repeated message used to placate 
home and small business owners seeking legislative 
protections for their property.

When it comes to governmental abuse, "it can't happen 
here" really means "it is happening right now." Local
governments are busily using mechanisms in state law to 
threaten neighborhoods and abuse property owners, and 
the state Supreme Court has repeatedly let them get 
away with it. 

Shortly after Kelo, the Washington Supreme Court 
allowed the Seattle Monorail to permanently condemn a 
piece of property it needed only temporarily for a 
construction staging area. Once the monorail had 
completed that legitimate public use, it intended to sell
the property at a premium to raise revenue. In this way, 
Washington courts now allow local governments to 
condemn more land than is necessary, for longer than is
necessary, in the hopes that the government can play 
real-estate speculator with whatever is left.

The court also ruled that the meetings at which a local 
government determines which property to condemn
could take place essentially in secret, with the only
notice for property owners being a posting on an obscure
government Web site. The court ignored the fact that 
computer usage among minorities, the elderly and the
poor is significantly lower than in other segments of the 
population, and that it is these communities that 
traditionally have been the target of eminent-domain
abuse.

Washington courts now defer to even the most extreme
examples of governmental exploitation, exemplified by 
Burien's treatment of the Strobel sisters. So long as the 
government can manufacture a fig leaf of public use or
possible public use for constitutional cover, local 
governments can take private property to transfer to 
other private entities or deliberately target properties not 
upscale enough for the bureaucrats' "vision."

The tools available for trampling constitutional rights are 
already there. Since the Kelo decision, municipalities 
have rediscovered Washington's Community Renewal 
Act, the local incarnation of statutes used to destroy 

Save Santa Claus's Home FromMelting,
Seattle Mayor Urges Kids

By Peter Robison 

 
 

Nov. 30 (Bloomberg) -- Santa Claus will be landing in the 
climate-change wars when his sleigh comes to Seattle 
this year.  

Mayor Greg Nickels made the red-suited gift-bearer the 
centerpiece of Operation Save Santa, a campaign to tell 
kids how they can help reduce global warming -- and to 
flaunt what Seattle is doing.  

Nickels sent an open letter to Santa on Nov. 21 
expressing concern about the North Pole's melting ice 
cap, then had staff members hand out ``Save Santa'' 
stickers and energy-efficient light bulbs.  

``We know reindeer can fly, but we are not sure they can 
tread water,'' Nickels said this week at a conference for 
new mayors at Harvard University in Cambridge, 
Massachusetts.  

In 2005, Nickels began enlisting other mayors to join him 
in reducing greenhouse-gas emissions under the Kyoto 
Protocol, even though the U.S. government hasn't 
signed the 1997 treaty. More than 700 cities are 

participating. Seattle says its emissions are 8 percent 
below 1990 levels, mainly from conservation and buying 
less power from coal-fired plants.  

``Wish our federal government could say that,'' Nickels, 
a Democrat, wrote in his letter to Santa.  

His recruitment of Santa was more naughty than nice to 
the Washington Policy Center, a Seattle public-policy 
group that advocates ``free market solutions.''  

The group countered with a Nov. 27 statement quoting 
``a jolly Father Christmas'' saying he was pleased to hear 
that a recent study by NASA's Jet Propulsion Laboratory 
and the University of Washington found that some 
recent changes in Arctic climate may not be related to 
global warming.  

Transplanting Santa  

It suggested that if Santa does lose his frozen home in 
the north, he could move.  

``Ice at the South Pole is actually increasing, leaving 
options for relocation open,'' the group said in the 
statement.  

Nickels, speaking at Harvard, called Santa ``a convenient 
prop.'' He said he wasn't a true believer in climate 
change until the winter of 2004-2005, when a record 
small snowfall reduced the spring melt that provides 
Seattle with water and powers hydroelectric dams.  

``We're trying different ways to communicate to 
people,'' Nickels said.  

To contact the reporter on this story: Peter Robison in 
Seattle at robison@bloomberg.net .  

 
 

Should you trust Sound Transit now?

 The last time Sound Transit went to the voters for money, its leaders prom-
ised that within a decade, trains would run from the University District to the city of 
SeaTac.

 They were wrong.

 The full route will take twice as long to build and, at more than $5 billion, is 
about twice as expensive as the 1996 Sound Move plan that voters approved. Officials 
insist they have learned from hard experience. With an initial line from downtown 
Seattle to Seattle-Tacoma International Airport set to open in late 2009, and construc-
tion mostly finished, Sound Transit is asking voters for more.

 Proposition 1, the Nov. 6 ballot measure also known as “Roads & Transit,” 
calls for a boost in sales and car-tab taxes to build 50 miles of new tracks to Lyn-
nwood, Overlake and Tacoma by 2027, along with 186 miles of road lanes and partial 
funding for a new Highway 520 floating bridge.

Sound Transit tells a tale of resurrection: After a price shock nearly sank light rail in 
2001, the agency transformed itself, led by a new chief executive, Joni Earl, whose 
competence put the project on solid ground.

 While the agency’s construction-management skills have “extensively im-
proved,” in the words of a state audit, skeptics say there shouldn’t be a rush for more 
money, two years before anyone boards a Seattle light-rail train.

 “Voters are going to ask, if they haven’t delivered on phase one, how do we 
know they’ll deliver on phase two?” said Michael Ennis, transportation analyst for the 
fiscally conservative Washington Policy Center, which considers light rail an ineffec-
tive response to congestion.

 Elizabeth Warman, local-government-relations manager for Boeing, says 
a “no” vote creates its own risks, since each year of delay could add a half-billion 
dollars to regional road and transit project costs. Boeing is a contributor to the “yes” 
campaign.

 “I think if you look at Sound Transit’s record in the last two or three years, 
they’ve demonstrated their ability to complete projects or come in on schedule,” War-
man said.

        continued on page B2

by Mike Lindblom

What Do Brazil and Washington State Have in Common?
By Stephen J. Dubner
November 12, 2007

The answer isn’t that surprising in retrospect, but I’d never thought about it until I visited Seattle the other day 
and saw some statistics assembled by the Washington Policy Center. Here are some hints:

1. It has something to do with a post I wrote about Brazil not long ago.
2. It has something to do with water.
3. It has something to do with energy.

Yes: the state of Washington and Brazil both produce most of their electricity via hydroelectric power. 
In 2004, Washington produced 70 percent of its power via hydroelectricity, although this share is down from 
nearly 86 percent in 1990. The biggest interim spike was in natural gas, but coal and nuclear also increased their 
shares. Here are the shifts over time:

Hydroelectric:
85.7% (1990)
80.7% (1995)
74.2% (2000)
70.1% (2004)

Coal:
7.2% (1990)
5.8% (1995)
8.7% (2000)
10.2% (2004)

Nuclear:
5.6% (1990)
6.8% (1995)
8.0% (2000)
8.8% (2004)

Natural Gas:
0.3% (1990)
4.8% (1995)
7.1% (2000)
8.3% (2004)

Other Renewables:
1.1% (1990)

 
 

 

TIME TO SHINE LIGHT ON GOVERNMENT SPENDING
Tuesday, October 23, 2007 

By Amanda Kathryn Hydro and Jason Mercier  

Everyone has heard of Rep. Don Young’s (R-Alaska) infamous 
bridge to nowhere— the congressional earmark that secured 
$231 million to build a bridge to an island inhabited by roughly 50 
people. 

But the bridge to nowhere isn’t the only egregious waste of 
taxpayer money. Citizens Against Government Waste found 
Congress allocated $2.4 billion to 24 pork projects this year 
alone. 

Taxpayers usually have no way of finding out where their money 
actually goes or how it is truly spent. Government reform groups 
are trying to change that by pushing efforts at the federal, state 
and local level that would shine the light on government 
spending. 

Enter Sen. Barack Obama, Rep. Ron Paul, Sen. Sam 
Brownback, Sen. Mike Gravel, Rep. Dennis Kucinch and Mr. 
John Cox. These presidential candidates have all embraced the 
concept of "Google government" by signing the Oath of 
Presidential Transparency— which is sponsored by a non-
partisan coalition led by the Reason Foundation. 

By signing the oath they are promising, should they win the 
presidency in 2008, that they will issue an executive order during 
their first month in office instructing the entire executive branch 
to put into practice the Federal Funding Accountability and 
Transparency Act of 2006, a Google-like search tool that will 
allow taxpayers to hop online and see exactly how their tax 
dollars are being spent on federal contracts, grants and 
earmarks. 

Making the government more accountable to taxpayers, and 
more transparent, is a non-partisan issue, which is why a 
diverse, wide array of three dozen organizations from across the 
nation has joined the effort. 

"Every American has the right to know how the government 
spends their tax dollars, but for too long that information has 
been largely hidden from public view," notes Sen. Obama. 

Rep. Paul explains, "When government spends the people’s 
money, it must be done with utmost possible transparency." 

Since these comments reflect such a basic principle of 
accountability, one is left wondering what Hillary Clinton, John 
Edwards, John McCain, Fred Thompson, Mitt Romney and Rudy 
Giuliani have against providing taxpayers with details on how 
well their money is spent. 

Along with demanding fiscal transparency from the federal 
government, taxpayers have the expectation that state and local 
governments will also embrace new technologies to make details 
about spending decisions and performance readily available at a 
click of the mouse. 

This is why the American Legislative Exchange Council (ALEC), 
the nation’s largest nonpartisan, individual membership 
organization of state legislators, recently adopted model 
legislation to implement state versions of the Federal Funding 
Accountability and Transparency Act. ALEC also adopted a 
model bill to require that the public have at least 72 hours to 
review tax and spending bills before they are voted on. 

Several states have already moved forward with some form of 
transparency reforms, including Missouri, Texas, Kansas, 
Virginia, Minnesota, Hawaii, South Carolina, Nebraska and 
Oklahoma. 

We all know government is plagued by red tape, isn’t efficient 
and doesn’t work as it should. Increasing transparency and 
accountability is a huge first step. But that is only half the 
equation. We also need policymakers to make significant 
changes after we all get to see the horror and reckless spending 
that will be revealed by shining the light on government spending 
and earmarks. 

This means we’ll need leaders willing to cut under- or non-
performing programs or activities in some cases. Initiatives at 
any level of government that pair transparency with 
accountability will set us on the road to performance-based 
government rather then our current system which is plagued by 
secrecy, wasteful spending and pork projects. 

After losing the House and Senate in 2006, Republicans pledged 
to return to their fiscally conservative roots. Yet, with Sen. 
Brownback leaving the race, more Democratic presidential 
candidates have signed the oath than Republicans. 
Accountability and transparency should be embraced by both 
major parties. 

Taxpayers are demanding that elected officials at all levels of 
government respect us enough to show us what they’re doing on 
our behalf. It’s our money after all. 

Amanda Kathryn Hydro is Director of Policy Development for the 
Reason Foundation. Jason Mercier is Director of the Center for 
Government Reform for the Seattle-based Washington Policy 
Center.

Consider these 10 points

 Every so often voters are asked to make a decision 
that has the potential to improve their communities and their 
quality of life. We should carefully examine Proposition 1, the 
upcoming Roads and Transit ballot measure, to see whether 
this is one of those moments. 

 Transportation planners estimate that traffic conges-
tion will double or triple in the next 20 years, with or without 
this package. 

 Supporters claim there are other benefits to consider 
and the high costs are because of years of neglect. 

 Opponents charge those other benefits are ancillary 
and the plan does nothing to provide the very solution people 
want most, relief from traffic congestion. 

 So voters are left wondering what to do. 

 At the Washington Policy Center, our research indicates 
transportation policy should be based on certain principles.

 Spending for transportation should be tied to conges-
tion relief. Efficiency is also important and the space between 
cost and benefits should be small. Finally, similar to a business, 
investments should follow market demand. 

 Based on those principles, Washington Policy Center 
has combined more than 10 months of research with a six-part 
series of analysis to help voters decide how the package stacks 
up.

 Our research can be summarized as “10 things you 
should know” about the measure:
     continued on page A2

by Michael Ennis

Our View: Abusing the clause
Legislature should refrain from blocking initiatives

December 14, 2007 

Citizens' ability to write or reverse 
state law is renowned in 
Washington and other Western 
states whose constitutions were 
adopted under the populist 
influence of the late 19th century. 
The initiative and referendum have 
been used by the left as well as the 
right to remind elected legislators 
who ultimately is the boss.  

The Washington Legislature hasn't 
taken the reminder lying down, 
though. Its members routinely 
protect measures they approve 
from the referendum process by 
including an emergency clause. 

This pattern should trouble 
citizens, regardless of personal 

ideology. It neutralizes a 
constitutional protection that exists 
to keep elected representatives 
accountable to voters, even after 
the election. 

Over the past decade, according to 
the Washington Policy Center, 
approximately one of every six laws 
passed by the Legislature has 
contained an emergency clause. 
Without such a provision, a bill 
does not become law until 90 days 
after it's signed by the governor, 
giving citizens with strong 
objections time to gather 
signatures on a referendum and 
force the measure to a public vote. 
That doesn't happen often, but it's 

an important safeguard and 
shouldn't be trifled with. 

With an emergency clause, 
the measure becomes law 
immediately, eliminating any 
opportunity for a 
referendum. That makes 
sense in a true emergency, 
when the need for 
governmental action is 
urgent. 

In recent years, the 
Legislature has become 
notorious for attaching the 
clause to bills with the 
feeblest of claims to 
emergency status. House Bill 
1813, for example. It passed 
earlier this year and changes 
the name of a state agency.  

Since 1997, the percentage 
of bills passed with an 
emergency clause has ranged 
from 10 percent in 2006 to 
24 percent in 2001. The 11-
year average was 17 percent. 
The state doesn't face that 
many genuine emergencies. 

The state Supreme Court has 
refused to second-guess 
lawmakers, saying in a 6-3 
opinion handed down two 
years ago that it would be a 
"major assault on the historic 
balance of powers." 

It's hard to argue with that line of 
thinking. Especially for conservative 
interests that argue against judicial 
activism as energetically as they do 
against abuse of the emergency 
clause. But that's not to say there's 
no recourse for those who want to 
restore the utility of the 
referendum. 

As the Legislature prepares to 
convene in January, the 
Washington Policy Center is 
planning to push a constitutional 
amendment that would require a 
60 percent vote in the Legislature 
on any bill with an emergency 
clause. That wouldn't be an 
arduous test if conditions truly 
match the language of the 
emergency clause: "necessary for 
the immediate preservation of the 
public peace, health or safety, 
support of the state government 
and its existing public institutions." 

 

Backers of the plan have an uphill 
fight, since they need the 
cooperation of the same 
Legislature that's created the 
problem. If they prevail, though, 
the question would then go, 
fittingly, to the voters for the final 
say, making it a referendum, if you 
will, on popular rule. 

 

In its August issue, 
Washington CEO magazine 
ran a special feature article 
on Washington Policy 
Center.

Print	News........465+

Radio
Interviews..............68

Television
Appearances........27

2007
Media Coverage

A think tank’s success is not 
measured simply by how 
much legislation is based 
on its research.

A crucial aspect of 
Washington Policy Center’s 
mission is to provide media 
with accurate research and 
therefore shape the public 
debate on the issues facing 
our state.

Our success in doing so 
continues to grow.  2007 
was a record year for WPC’s 
media activity.

Thursday, October 4, 2007
ELIZABETH HOVDE for The Columbian 

The biggest reason to like and vote for Initiative 960 
is that it sticks it to politicians who have made a habit 
out of ignoring Initiative 601. Well, that and the fact 
that I-960 is a useful financial tool.

Remember 601? Adopted in 1993, I-601 limited the 
growth of state spending based on factors involving 
inflation and population growth. It also required a 
two-thirds vote of the Legislature for tax increases and 
legislative approval for some fee increases, among 
other objectives.

But the Legislature has been crafty with 601, finding 
loopholes to skirt the law. Its strategy of taking money 
“off budget” has amounted to what one state Supreme 
Court justice called a “shell game.”

In the years where the shell game wasn’t played, I-601 
was effective at limiting government spending. A 
study by the fiscally conservative Washington Policy 
Center shows that in the decade before I-601, state 
spending rose, on average, by 17.3 percent per two-
year budget period. “Since Initiative 601 became law, 
state spending increases have averaged 8.9 percent, 
almost half the previous rate of spending increase,” 
WPC writes. “This post-Initiative 601 average 
includes the past two budgets adopted under Governor 
Gregoire, with their combined 25.1 percent increase 
(30.3 percent NGFS) in spending. These budgets 
reflect the higher spending increases allowed under 
changes the Legislature made to Initiative 601 in 
2005.”

Initiative 960, brought to voters on the Nov. 6 ballot 
by tax-slasher Tim Eyman, would reaffirm parts of 

I-601. Among other things, the measure would require 
two-thirds legislative approval or voter approval for 
tax increases. It would require legislative approval 
on fee increases. It would require the state to provide 
voters with a detailed cost analysis of proposed 
tax and fee increases. (This should not be seen as 
a burden, even though it carries a cost. Lawmakers 
should know the fiscal impact of their bills. Letting 
citizens in on that impact makes sense.) Finally, I-960 
would require nonbinding public advisory votes if 
lawmakers fail to submit tax increases to the voters or 
pass them as allowed. As these votes are non-binding, 
I think they are more costly than they are useful.
 
Too many ‘emergencies’

The initiative, on the whole, is more than likeable, 
however. It should put an end to the out-of-control use 
of emergency clauses on bills that do not address state 
emergencies. And politicians should view the two-
thirds vote provision as a useful budgetary tool rather 
than a pair of handcuffs, as some describe it.
It isn’t that lawmakers are bad people. They don’t 
overspend to be gluttonous or cruel to workers who 
pay the bills. Many lawmakers simply want to help too 
much - and end up doing so at others’ expense. The 
number of needs and wants in this state are endless. 
In helping too much, lawmakers create programs and 
enact policy that the public cannot support in the long 
run. Requiring a two-thirds vote for new tax increases 
can help lawmakers see the bigger picture.
Arguments against this initiative are interesting. 
Take this one from the voters’ pamphlet. It says: 
“I-960 would require a public vote on countless 
budget items, no matter how small. The result? Less 

I-960 would end budget shell game



“I commend Washington Policy 
Center for its efforts to promote 
free market solutions to the 
challenges facing the state of 
Washington and our country.  
From health care, to education, 
to the environment and a lot, 
lot more, WPC is making a 
difference.”

-Jeb Bush

“I have followed and relied on 
the great work of Washington 
Policy Center virtually since 
its inception.  In this day and 
age their work is increasingly 
important and I hope that 
everyone will appreciate and 
support what they do.”

-Bruce McCaw

Bruce McCaw
Stanley O. McNaughton Champion of Freedom 
Award Recipient

Introduced by Bonnie Dunbar, local entrepreneur and philanthropist Bruce 
McCaw thanked WPC for its informed leadership and strong voice on policy 
issues in Washington state.  He spoke warmly of his friendship with Stanley 
O. McNaughton and closed his address with his words: “There is no right way 
to do the wrong thing.”

2007 Annual Dinner

Jeb Bush
Columbia Award Recipient

Introduced by Charles Pigott, former Florida Governor Jeb Bush 
addressed the 1,000+ people in attendance.  He praised WPC for 
its work in advancing sound policy solutions.  He also outlined 3 
bedrock principles that ought to guide policy as we move forward:  a 
committment to limited government, policies that empower people 
rather than government, and an embrace of personal responsibility.



Launched in 2006 with the goal of raising $4.26 million to fund 8 research centers, Free Markets 
for Washington closed out 2007 at $3.8 million.  The generous support of several individuals and 
organizations in the latter months of the year brought the campaign to 89% of the goal (96% at the 
time of printing).

The amount raised in 2007 is in addition to the over $2 million contribution by WPC’s board members, 
including two lead gifts by our Campaign Committee Co-Chairs, Janet and Doug True and Bill and 
Marilyn Conner.

At the end of 2007, 6 of the 8 research centers were up and running:

► Center for Small Business	 ► WashingtonVotes.org
► Center for the Environment	 ► Center for Government Reform
► Center for Health Care	 ► Center for Transportation

Two additional centers will be launched in 2008 and 2009:

► Center for Education		  ► Center for Labor & Employment

Free Markets for Washington
capital campaign

$4.26 
Million 

30% 

50% 

70% 

90% 

100% 

Free Markets
for Washington
Capital Campaign

Solving the Policy Puzzle 
in Washington

There’s a growing need in 
Washington for independent 
policy research.  To meet 
this need, Washington Policy 
Center set an ambitious goal 
to raise $4.26 million and 
open 8 research centers, each  
with a full-time director  and 
dedicated to a core policy 
issue.

Thanks to the leadership of 
our board and the generosity 
of our supporters, Free 
Markets for Washington 
is close to a successful 
completion.

Major Campaign Contributors in 2007

James & CK Coles Foundation				    Charles Simonyi Fund for Arts & Sciences
The John & Kathy Connors Foundation			   MJ Murdock Charitable Trust
APEX Foundation					     Dabney Point Fund
The Norcliffe Foundation			 



Investing in Ideas That Work
2007 Revenue
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2007
A year of growth

Thanks to our many supporters 
across Washington,  WPC 
exceeded its budget goal for 
2007.   This generosity has 
fueled tremendous growth for 
WPC.  

January-April: More 
researchers means a larger 
presence in Olympia during the 
legislative session

June: Largest Health Care 
Conference ever, with more 
than 300 people participating

June: First Annual Center for 
Transportation event

July: Center for Government 
Reform opened with the hire of 
director Jason Mercier 

September: Largest Annual 
Dinner ever, with more than 
1,000 people attending

September: Policy blog 
launched

October: Olympia office 
opened

December: 3 major grants 
brings Free Markets for 
Washington capital campaign 
to $3.8 million

Total 2007
General Revenue    $1,175,670

Our growth is fueled by our supporters’ generosity.

At the end of 2007 WPC’s staff had grown to 11 and we are 
operating a satellite office near the state capitol.   A larger 
research staff, more support personnel, and an office close to 
lawmakers gives us an unprecedented ability to advance free 
market solutions and improve lives in Washington.

WPC is an independent, tax-exempt 501(c)3 organization, 
funded solely through tax-deductible contributions from 
individuals, foundations, and private companies.

Join us in the effort to promote free market solutions in 
Washington state by supporting Washington Policy Center 
today!

Annual Dinner $458,384 39%
General Supprt $311,056 27%
Research Centers $246,150 21%
In-Kind Support $118,365 10%
Interest  $41,713 3%
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2007:  More growth.  More opportunities.

January-April: 2007 Legislative Session
More researchers means a larger presence in Olympia.
» 19 invitations to testify before legislative committees
» 16 Legislative Memos released 

June:  5th Annual Health Care Conference
Our largest health care conference ever drew 300 health industry 
professionals and policymakers to discuss emerging trends in 
health care.

July: Center for Transportation Kick-off Event
Former U.S. Secretary of Transportation Norm Minetta spoke 
about traffic congestion relief to a group of local policymakers and 
participated in a WPC policy roundtable.

September: Annual Dinner
More than 1,000 people gathered to honor Jeb Bush and 
Bruce McCaw, making WPC’s annual dinner the largest 
event of its kind in the Northwest.

November: Statewide Small Business Conference
Small business owners and policymakers gathered and voted on 24 
recommendations to improve the state’s business climate.
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“When you consider the many keys 
to a successful organization, look no 
further than your board of directors. 
When WPC set out to double its budget, 
staff and impact five years ago, having 
a dedicated board was deemed 
essential. In retrospect, now that we 
have accomplished our first set of 
goals, we can confidently say the work 
and support of our board has been 
instrumental to our achievements.” 

          -WPC President Dann Mead Smith

October: Olympia Office Opened
Our new satellite office, just two blocks from the state 
capitol, gives us greater access and presence at the heart 
of state policymaking.

July: Annual Environmental Policy Lunch
Internationally-reknowned journalists and filmakers Phelim 
McAleer and Ann McElhinney presented and discussed their film 
Mine Your Own Business.

September: Policy Blog Launched
WPC launched a web log, giving researchers a versatile 
tool for reaching media and the public.


